Congress of the United States Washington, DC 20515

January 30, 2019

The Honorable Betsy DeVos Secretary United States Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, SW Washington, D.C. 20202

Dear Secretary DeVos:

We write today on behalf of our constituents in New Hampshire who are both federal employees and holders of student loan debt. During the recent shutdown, many struggled to choose between paying for basic household expenses and meeting their student loan obligations. While the government has reopened until February 15th, the effects of going without pay for so long will linger and we may find ourselves in similar situations again in the future. We therefore urge you to implement permanent policies now to assist federal employees in making their student loan payments in the event of another government shutdown.

Approximately 2,400 federal employees in New Hampshire were affected by the recent government shutdown. When furloughed or forced to work without pay because of a government shutdown, many of these workers must confront difficult financial decisions. In addition to uncertainty over feeding their families and paying their mortgages, many federal employees also struggled to make their student loan payments during the recent shutdown. As you are aware, missed payments can result in default and potentially lasting damage to the borrower's credit history. It is unacceptable and unreasonable that these hardworking Americans should be forced to bear this burden.

New Hampshire college students graduate with some of the highest average student loan debt in the country - \$34,415 in 2017. Based on a 10-year repayment plan, with an average 4.81% interest rate, this means an average monthly payment of \$362. Even when they receive a paycheck, this is a significant burden -- \$362 represents over 18% of their average take home pay. When furloughed or working without pay, it becomes even more difficult for these Granite Staters to meet their student loan obligations.

https://www.credible.com/blog/refinance-student-loans/what-are-average-student-loan-interest-rates/

² According to the American Federation of Government Employees, federal employees who are members of AFGE take home \$500 in pay per week (https://nhlabornews.com/2019/01/largest-federal-employee-union-praises-house-effort-to-reopen-government-raise-fed-pay/)

For these reasons, we urge the Department of Education to develop a policy that directs student loan servicers to proactively reach out to federal employees in the event of a government shutdown and provide guidance on alternative payment options and protections.

The hardworking federal employees of New Hampshire should not be forced to default on their student loans due to partisan standoffs in Washington. They deserve the full assistance of the Department of Education and student loan providers during any lapse in appropriations.

We appreciate your attention to this important matter.

Sincerely,

Chris Pappas

Member of Congress

Ann McLane Kuster

Member of Congress